
 

 

 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING Cabinet HELD ON Tuesday, 16th 
July, 2024, 6.30pm- 8.10pm 
 

 

PRESENT: 
 

Councillors: Ajda Ovat, Peray Ahmet (Chair), Mike Hakata, Emily Arkell, 
Zena Brabazon, Dana Carlin, Seema Chandwani, Lucia das Neves and 
Ruth Gordon 
 
 
ALSO ATTENDING: Cllr Matt White and Cllr Emery online. 
 
 
140. FILMING AT MEETINGS  

 
The Chair referred to the filming at meetings notice and attendees noted this 
information. 
 

141. APOLOGIES  
 
There were apologies for absence from Cllr Williams. 
 

142. URGENT BUSINESS  
 
There were no items of urgent business. 
 

143. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  
 
Cllr Gordon declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in item 19. This was in 
accordance with Section A of the Member code of conduct and paragraph 4.1, and 
she would recuse herself for this item in accordance with paragraph 4.2 of the code. 
 

144. NOTICE OF INTENTION TO CONDUCT BUSINESS IN PRIVATE, ANY 
REPRESENTATIONS RECEIVED AND THE RESPONSE TO ANY SUCH 
REPRESENTATIONS  
 
There were no representations received. 
 

145. MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED 
 
To approve the minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on the 12th of March 2024. 
 

146. DEPUTATIONS/PETITIONS/QUESTIONS  
 
There were no deputations, petitions or public questions for consideration. 



 

 

 
147. MATTERS REFERRED TO CABINET BY THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY 

COMMITTEE  
 
There were no matters referred from Scrutiny. 
 

148. CORPORATE DELIVERY PLAN  
 
The Leader introduced the report which set out Haringey Council’s Corporate Delivery 
Plan for 2024-26, which succeeded the current Corporate Delivery Plan 2022-24. 
 
The new plan set out the Council’s core priorities and what it would deliver up to April 
2026. 
 
The Leader continued to set out the context and ambitions for the new Corporate 
Delivery Plan as well as outlining the notable achievements of the administration over 
the last two years. 
 
In response to questions from Cllr Emery the following information was provided in the 
meeting.  
 

- Regarding whether social value was being calculated for existing contracts as 
part of the procurement process, it was noted that a Cabinet decision on how 
social value is integrated into procurement activities would come forward in the 
autumn. However, this was already an existing component in procurement 
frameworks which procurement contracts were awarded through and that they 
were expected to comply with. 

 
-  Ensuring that the Council’s fleet of vehicles was fully electric was a key 

objective and this was currently at a crucial planning stage to ensure that this 
was delivered effectively. This involved considering a number of options such 
as the power and energy that vehicles would need, and use given this may 
entail different choices for different fleets. Detailed considerations on the 
infrastructure and the logistics of this objective were underway and the Council 
had already started with electrifying all of its Park’s fleet. In further response to 
a follow up question on the delay of this objective which was noted to have 
been included in the ultra-low emission vehicle action plan published in 2018, 
account needed to be given to the recent insourcing of the housing 
management function and subsequent expansion of the Council’s fleet. The 
Cabinet Member for Climate Action, Environment and Transport emphasised 
that this objective came with a plan which was being followed. 

 
- With regards to taking forward accessible housing management policies, a 

small team was in place which was taking this essential work on policies 
forward. This included responding to Ombudsman findings and guidance 
received from the Housing Regulator. These policies were being co-produced 
with resident engagement panels, reflecting their priority to the organisation. 
This engagement also ensured that the polices were understandable and 
accessible to residents. Further assurance was provided by the Director of 
Placemaking and Housing that there was a full review taking place of all of the 



 

 

housing management policies which would be updated and gradually 
scheduled to come forward for approval. There was an example provided, later 
on in the agenda, at item 16, of such a review and change in policy. 

 
 
The Leader of the Council advised that there will be quarterly updates to the Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee on Corporate Delivery Plan for 2024-26. 
 
 
RESOLVED 
 

1. To agree the Corporate Delivery Plan for 2022-2024 as attached at Appendix 1. 
 

Reasons for decision  
 

The role of this Corporate Delivery Plan is to set out what we will deliver and the 
outcomes we hope to achieve up to April 2026.  

 
The Council’s current Corporate Delivery Plan 2022-2024 runs until April 2024 and 
therefore a new plan needs to be produced to ensure the Council has a clear set of 
priorities, outcomes, activities, milestones and metrics.  
 
 We are at the halfway stage in the local electoral cycle. The new Corporate Delivery 
Plan sets out the priorities for the second half of this administration and ensures 
alignment between political priorities and Council activity.  
 
Alternative options considered 

 
The Council could choose not to renew the Corporate Delivery Plan but this is not 
considered feasible, as this would mean that the organisation would not have a single 
articulation of the outcomes it is working towards and how it will finish delivering on 
the current administrations manifesto commitments.  
 
 

149. 2023/24 FINANCE UPDATE AND PROVISIONAL OUTTURN  
 
The Cabinet Member for Finance and Corporate Services introduced the report, which 
set out the provisional outturn for 2023/24 for the General Fund, HRA, DSG and the 
Capital Programme compared to the original budget agreed by Council in March 2023. 
It provided explanations of significant under/overspends and included proposed 
transfers to/from reserves to enable a balanced budget, the revenue and capital carry 
forward requests and any budget virements or adjustments. 
 
The Cabinet Member continued to outline the following key considerations: 
 

- Unsustainable rise in the cost of Children’s care, Adult social care and 
Temporary Accommodation for homeless households. 

 
- Significant measures within the 2023/24 financial year to help mitigate these 

rising costs. 



 

 

 
- £5m additional un-forecast spend pressure that was highly likely to continue 

into the new financial year, mainly around children’s placement costs and 
temporary accommodation.  

 
- Lack of real growth in wages still likely to place pressure on residents’ ability to 

meet outgoings.  
 

- Larger number of JSA (Jobseekers Allowance) and ESA (Employment & 
Support Allowance) claimants than the London average and Haringey had the 
fourth largest proportion of residents earning below the London Living Wage of 
all London boroughs.  

 
- In the last year, the Council had delivered 77% of agreed savings programme, 

which was positive, however the agreed target for this year was £20m and 
would need to be considered in the context of the financial challenges outlined 
above, and the need to collectively work together as a Council to ensure that 
these savings were delivered as planned.  

 
- The capital programme for the GF (General Fund) and HRA (Housing Revenue 

Account) would still need continual review to reduce on the General Fund 
Revenue budget.  

 
Assurance was provided that the focus would be on careful and transparent financial 
planning for the next iteration of the MTFS, which was already well underway.  
 
In response to questions from Cllr Hakata and Cllr Emery, the following information 
was noted: 
 

- With regards to concerns about the unplanned drawdown in reserves set out in 
the report, replenishing the reserves and passing a balanced budget in 2025/26 
was an underpinning consideration in the budget process for this year. 
Supporting the budget for Children’s Services, Temporary Accommodation and 
Adult service was an existing strategy and additional funding provided in this 
coming year’s budget for these areas. It was noted that these areas were a 
common pressure point for all local authorities in the country.  

 
- The increased costs across placements identified during February and March 

2024 (£2.3m) not previously forecast were as a result of data quality issues 
following the migration to Liquid Logic from Mosaic. It was noted that during this 
period there had not been the required visibility on the increasing placement 
costs. This was explained to not be an uncommon occurrence with the transfer 
of a large data sets. However, this had unfortunately happened at the end of 
the financial year and after the budget setting process and when the cost of 
placements went up. However, these additional costs still needed to be met in 
the coming financial year. The data migration issue was expected to be a one-
off situation and not a continuing issue. 

 
- Noted that previous budget practice had been to roll over the budget for any 

unspent capital-funding allocations. However, given the financial pressures, the 



 

 

capital programme would now be continuously re -examined and reassessed. It 
was noted that that certain spends agreed in the capital programme a year ago 
or two years ago would not automatically roll over. The capital budget would be 
continuously re – examined to make sure that it was fit for purpose and 
affordable, meaning that if a scheme was no longer viable it would no longer be 
continued. 

 
- Responding to the issue of no accruals having been made for March 2023 

expenditure in the 2022/23 accounts for SEND Transport and this potentially 
being an indication of a wider finance process oversight problem, it was noted 
that this had been identified as part of wider deep dive exercise and the 
correction made. External Audit were now appointed and coming in to review 
financial balances and track actions according to the outturn report. It was 
further reiterated that central government makes the appointment of external 
auditors for local authorities, and this was a nationwide issue with the delays in 
appointments and a failure of the previous government. 

 
 
RESOLVED  
 

1. To note the provisional revenue and capital outturn for 2023/24 as detailed in 
the report; 
 

2. T approve the capital carry forwards as set out in Appendix 3; 
 

3. To approve the transfers to/from reserves as set out in Appendix 4; 
 

4. To approve the budget transfers as set out in Appendix 5; 
 

5. To note the debt write-offs approved by officers in Quarter 4 of 2023/24 as set 
out in Appendix 6; 
 

Reasons for decision  
 

A strong financial management framework, including oversight by members and 
senior management is an essential part of delivering the Council’s priorities and 
statutory duties.  

 
It is necessary at year-end to review the use of reserves and balances in light of the 
financial position during the year and knowledge of the Council’s future position and 
requirements. 
 

 
Alternative options considered 
 
The Director of Finance, as Section 151 Officer, has a duty to consider and propose 
decisions in the best interests of the authority’s finances and that best support the 
delivery of the agreed Corporate Delivery Plan outcomes whilst maintaining financial 
sustainability. 

 



 

 

This report of the Director of Finance has addressed these points. Therefore, no other 
options have been presented.  

 
 

150. WORKFORCE STRATEGY  
 
The Cabinet Member for Finance and Corporate Services introduced the report which 
sought approval of the Council’s updated Workforce Strategy. Having an up to date 
and relevant Workforce Strategy and action plan was crucial in the achievement of the 
Council’s strategic plans. The Cabinet Member continued to outline the following: 

- The strategy sets out actions for the Council to build a strong, collaborative, 
and community-focused workplace culture. 

- ‘Delivering change, inclusivity, learning and development and getting the basics 
right’ were actions considered essential for the Council to find employees who 
were highly skilled and aligned with Council values.  

- The workforce should reflect and embody the community. 
- Strong commitment and high performance in the workforce could be achieved 

by offering robust learning, opportunities for development and a leading hybrid 
environment.  

- It would be the responsibility of leaders and managers across the Council to 
ensure its success by delivering workforce plans. 

 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted. 

- Regarding the high number of agency staff employed by the Council, it was 

clarified that Haringey was now no longer above the London average with the 

Council pursuing permanent recruitment to push down numbers. There was 

also an intensive regular review process of agency staff across the Corporate 

Leadership Team.  

- There was also clarification that the struggle to recruit the best applicants 

wasn’t confined to Haringey. All LA’s had the same problem, and this was 

attributed to a specific skills shortage across the country. It was noted that 

Haringey competes with other boroughs for the best applicants.  

- Training was then discussed. Haringey along with other LAs had been buying 

in some training packages. However, Haringey was now looking at producing 

bespoke training in house with real examples from services. This would have 

more relevance to learners and an example of the updated safeguarding 

training module was provided which provided real life examples from the 

borough. 

 
RESOLVED  

 
1. To approve the strategy at Appendix 1 and note the Officer action plan at 

Appendix 2, further noting that the action plan is a living document that will be 
regularly updated. 

 
 



 

 

Reasons for decision  
 

To ensure that the Council has an up to date and relevant Workforce Strategy and 
that the strategic themes and signature actions within it contribute to the delivery of 
the Corporate Delivery Plan. 
 
Alternative options considered 
 
Not to update the strategy. This was discounted as the previous strategy has now 

expired and without one, the strategic direction of the Council as regards its most 

important asset, employees, would be unclear. 

 
151. STRATEGIC ASSET MANAGEMENT & PROPERTY IMPROVEMENT PLAN 

(SAMPIP) ACTION PLAN UPDATE FOR YEAR 1 PRIORITIES  
 
The Cabinet Member for Placemaking & Local Economy introduced the report which 
provided an annual update on the progress to date for the 10 objectives of the 
Strategic Asset Management and Property Improvement Plan 2023-28 (SAMPIP 
2023-28). The roadmap for Year 2 Priorities and the associated action plans for each 
objective was set out in Appendix 2). The Cabinet Member highlighted key 
developments as follows: 

- A high-level structure in the department was established.  

- Detailed information on each asset that Haringey holds has been outlined. 

- A year two priorities plan has been put together and agreement is required that 

the department brings back to Cabinet Year 2 progress in April 2025. 

 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted. 

 

- In relation to the level of knowledge Haringey had about its assets, it was 
clarified that the Council knew of the properties they owned, however needed 
to know detailed information as to the types of leases, state of the property and 
more. The detailed knowledge of each asset was the aim behind the 
management strategy.  

- Leases for the voluntary sector were also in the process of being regularised 
using consultation of current and future lessees. A strategy would be developed 
on this using feedback from the VSC network event held a few weeks ago. 
There will also be further meetings with the wider sector.  

- Property Services was expecting to bring forward proposals regarding River 
Park House, Alexandra House, as part of the financials on the Civic Centre. 
Some services were moving from Station Road to Cumberland Road which 
held space for local business and workspaces. 

 

 
 
RESOLVED 
 



 

 

1. To note and comment on this annual update of the Council’s previously 
approved Strategic Asset Management and Property Improvement Plan 
(SAMPIP) 2023 – 2028 with specific reference on the progress made in Year 1 
of the Action Plan. – this can be seen in detail in Appendix 2 of this report.  
 

2. That the Cabinet further Year 2 progress on SAMPIP will be brought back to 
Cabinet for annual review in April 2025. 

 
Reasons for Decision  

 
Like many local authorities the Council has faced serious challenges in relation to the 
management of its property assets. This is largely due to limited resources and 
reduced budgets which impacted on the Council’s capacity to manage effectively and 
efficiently the Council’s property portfolios.  

 
The independent external property review, instigated by the Council in 2019/20, 
recommended 46 areas for improvement, which the Council has been addressing. 
The progress for the three core areas for improvement, are outlined below:  

 
o People and Resources  
o Governance  
o Best Practise – Policies and Processes 

 
 

152. PARKING STRATEGY AND POLICY/CHARGES REVIEW  
 

The Cabinet Member for Resident Services and Tackling Inequality introduced the 
report which sought the adoption of a new Parking Strategy, which was designed to 
foster a cohesive and forward-thinking approach to traffic management. The strategy 
refined the Council’s parking management framework, significantly enhancing its 
contribution to the Councils strategic objectives. The strategy further aimed to alleviate 
congestion, support local businesses, improve air quality, and enhance the overall 
vitality of the borough’s diverse community.  

The report further sought approval of several parking policy/charges changes that 
supported the delivery of this new strategy. 

The Cabinet Member described the pivotal role of parking in the borough context of 
having thousands of businesses, thousands of people working in the borough and an 
significant increase in homes and business spaces coming forward. She further 
highlighted the popularity of the borough and its cultural sites, and the policies were 
also taking account enabling older and disabled people to live independent lives.  

The parking strategy attached aimed to prepare the borough for parking in the future 
with an action plan attached. 

The Cabinet Member for Climate Action, Environment and Transport praised the 
Cabinet Member and the Parking team for their work, remarking that how parking has 
significant positive impacts on the climate, improving accessibility, road safety, air 
quality. 

 



 

 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted: 

 
- With regards to modelling charges for potential increased take up of Electrical 

Vehicles, it was noted that there was still a need to incentivise residents for 
taking up electrical vehicles and Appendix D reflected this as well as providing 
comparable charging rates of other boroughs. However, parking was not the 
main issue for residents but the need for increased charging facilities.  

 
- Regarding the £880,000 overspend in Parking, referred to in the previous 

financial outturn report, the service was working on transforming the Parking 
service and making it as automated as possible. This needed initial investment 
to fulfil the overall aim for the service to achieve full cost recovery going 
forward.  

 
- Regarding the discontinuation of daily visitor permits and whether the system 

could be retained whilst cracking down on abuses, it was noted that the current 
daily pass visitor pass cost £4 a day and incentivised visitors to stay parked all 
day in a CPZ area. Therefore, in a CPZ area where there were businesses this 
had a detrimental impact as it did not allow the flow of customers needed. This 
situation also provided a cheaper option for people parking near a station and 
leaving their car all day when catching the train for work. Charging by the hour 
for parking supported business and residents in the borough. 

 

RESOLVED 

 
1. To approve the Parking Strategy attached as Appendix A. 

 
2. To note the responses received to the informal consultation regarding the 

parking policy review attached to this report at Appendix B and 6.18. 
 

3. To approve the changes to parking and other charges as set out in Appendix D 
(section 2 – paragraphs 2.1-2.3 and section 3 – paragraphs 3.1-3.5) and notes 
that, subject to the outcome of statutory consultation, those charges will be 
added to the Council’s approved Fees & Charges and come into effect at the 
earliest practicable date. 
 

4. To approve the changes to parking policy as detailed in Appendix D (section 4 
– paragraphs 4.1 and 4.3), subject to the outcome of statutory consultation. 

 

To delegate authority to the Head of Highways and Parking to: 
5. Carry out all required statutory consultations regarding the proposed changes 

to charges and parking policy detailed in Appendix D and  
 

6. Make all necessary traffic management orders (“TMOs”), having considered 
any objections received in response to the statutory consultation, to implement 
the proposed changes, subject to key decisions being considered by Cabinet; 
and 



 

 

 
7. Where the Head of Highways and Parking considers appropriate, to decide to 

either (i) not proceed with or (ii) modify one or more of the proposed TMOs to 
address any matters arising from the statutory consultation or (iii) to refer the 
matter(s) to Cabinet for determination.  
 

Reasons for decision  

The Council needs to consider adopting a model of full cost recovery for all its parking 
services to ensure financial stability now and in the future. A full cost recovery model 
is to be adopted not only to recover operational costs, but also to secure the transition 
to environmentally friendly parking solutions.  
 

A Parking Strategy and changes to parking policy and charges are also needed as a 
response to and lay a sustainable foundation for the following: 

 Historical road infrastructure constraints 

 Rising demand for road space 

 Changing urban mobility patterns 

 Accessibility needs 

 Social care 

 Future urban development 

 Environmental commitments 
 

The Parking Strategy aligns with broader transport objectives to improve the quality of 
life for all Haringey residents.  
 

Alternative options considered. 

Consideration was given to continuing as is and responding to pressures and 
stakeholder requirements on a responsive basis. However, this option is not 
recommended for the following reasons:  

Inadequate response to increasing demands – continuing with existing practices 
would not adequately address the growing pressure on parking and highways as 
Haringey’s population and infrastructure demands increase.  

Compromise strategic objectives – not adopting a strategic approach would 
undermine the ability to significantly contribute to corporate objectives, which aim to 
enhance mobility and support sustainable urban development.  

Risk to service quality and efficiency – the lack of a forward-looking strategy could 
lead to deteriorating service quality, increased congestion, and reduced satisfaction 
amongst residents and businesses.  
 

Given the above limitations, it is advised the Council adopts the proposed Parking 
Strategy and changes to parking policy/charges. The Parking Strategy objectives have 



 

 

been set to efficiently manage parking resources, support sustainable transport 
solutions that meet the needs of the community and support economic vitality.  
 
 

153. PROPOSED EXTENSION TO THE HIGHWAY MAINTENANCE AND MINOR 
WORKS CONTRACT  
 

The Cabinet Member for Resident Services and Tackling Inequality introduced the 
report which sought approval to the extension to the current contract with Marlborough 
from June 2025 to June 2027 to ensure the ongoing cost-effective delivery of the 
Council’s planned and reactive highway works. 

 

In response to a question from Cllr Emery on considering the insourcing option 
outlined in the alternative options, this had been explored a few years ago and not 
found to be viable. It was noted that no London borough had an insourced highways 
service as the muti layered and varied skills and expert workforce required coupled 
with the costs of plant equipment made this an expensive service in turn making it 
difficult to achieve the required economies of scale. Nothing had changed since the 
initial exploration of this option in 2020. 

 

  
RESOLVED 
 

1. To approve the extension of the existing contract awarded to Marlborough 
Highways Ltd for the maintenance of the Council’s highway assets for a period 
of a further 2 years from 1 July 2025 to 30 June 2027. 
 

2. That the be an increase in the potential total contract value through the full life 
of the contract from £84m to £98m.  

 
 
Reasons for Decision 

In its capacity as the local highway authority, the Council has a statutory duty under 
the Highways Act 1980 to maintain and, where necessary, improve the local highway 
network within its administrative boundary. A continuation of the existing contract with 
Marlborough Highways Ltd will ensure that there is no interruption in the fulfilment of 
this statutory duty. 

 
 

Alternative options considered 
 
Do nothing: On the basis of the abovementioned statutory duty, doing nothing is not 
a viable option. The Council cannot simply let the existing contract run down without 
establishing an alternative arrangement for the maintenance of its local highway 
network. 
  



 

 

Insource: During 2022/23, officers carried out a detailed review of options for 
insourcing part or all highway maintenance works. However, it was concluded that this 
would not be viable in any form in the current economic climate having regard for a 
range of factors including the relatively high level of investment in vehicles, plant and 
machinery, and the health and safety risks that the Council would assume. 
 
Procure a new service provider: The Council could consider retendering the 
contract to test the market. However, besides the significant cost of the procurement 
exercise, there might be limited value in such an option having regard to the following 
factors:  

Potential disruption to the current benefit of delivery of both the highway 
works contract and street lighting contract through a single contractor 
operating from the same depot within the borough. 

Relative competitiveness of the initial tender – tender evaluations revealed 
that overall, the successful contractor demonstrated a significant competitive 
advantage over other tenderers both in terms of quality and pricing. 

Current uncertainties within the market (due to inflationary costs and material 
supply problems) would lead to contractors perceiving greater risks when 
tendering. This was confirmed by the significant increase in prices submitted 
when a package of footway and highway resurfacing was tendered as part of 
a benchmarking exercise undertaken in 2023.  

 
Reasons for decision  

 
Robust strategies are widely recognised as essential to the delivery of local 
authorities' housing functions. This is the first Building Safety Strategy which has been 
developed to ensure the Council is fully compliant with the requirements of the 
Building Safety Act (2022), the Fire Safety Act (2021), and elements of the Social 
Housing (Regulation) Act 2023, and other legislative and regulatory changes 
introduced and proposed following the Grenfell tragedy in 2017. 
 
The strategy details how we will ensure that buildings that are in the scope of the 
legislation are effectively managed, and our residents kept safe. It will be supported by 
several related individual policies and procedures, which are already in place, or are 
being developed and regularly updated. The strategy builds on the work already 
undertaken as part of the Haringey Managing Building Safety Programme, which, 
since 2021, has been implementing measures in response to, and in preparation for, 
the regulatory framework requirements. 
 
The development of a Building Safety Strategy is a key Workstream in our Managing 
Building Safety Programme that was established in 2021 and has since been 
incorporated into and adopted as a key commitment of our Housing Improvement Plan 
2023, which was approved by Cabinet in April 2023.  
 
 
Alternative options considered. 

 



 

 

Whilst Local Authorities are not required to adopt a specific building safety strategy, 
this should not be considered as a viable option for two reasons. Firstly, the Council is 
committed to adopting a Building Safety Strategy having agreed a Housing 
Improvement Plan and then carried out consultation with residents and peer 
organisations, which showed strong support for its objectives. Secondly, given the 
prominence of the Building Safety agenda following the Grenfell Tragedy and the 
introduction of the Building Safety Act 2022, having a robust strategy demonstrates 
the Council’s commitment to ensuring the safety of its residents.  
 
 
 

154. BUILDING SAFETY STRATEGY  
 
The Leader of the Council introduced the report in the absence of the Cabinet 
Member for Housing & Planning (Deputy Leader). The report sought approval of the 
Building Safety Strategy which applied only to the Council’s Residential Housing 
stock. It set out the Council’s approach to managing fire and structural safety across 
its high-rise, higher risk residential buildings to ensure and improve the safety of 
residents and to comply with the requirements of the Building Safety Act 2022 and the 
Fire Safety (England) Regulations 2022, which supplemented the duties imposed by 
the Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005. The strategy set out objectives and 
targets for how the Council intended to manage and deliver its Building Safety role 
and provided a framework against which it considered and formulated associated 
policies and processes on housing safety issues. 

The Leader highlighted the following:  

- The Building Safety Strategy detailed how the Council ensures that buildings 
within the scope of the Building Safety Act 2022 were effectively managed and 
safe. 

- The Building Safety Strategy was part of the Housing Improvement Plan. It 
tackled repairs, fireproofing, insulation, security and other renovations.  

- It was a five-year plan that focused on High Rise Residential Buildings and 
went beyond what was required by the government. 

- The Building Safety Strategy was created with residents and residents' 
involvement in future decisions would be a core objective.  

- It was noted that to deliver and maintain improvements, there must be better 
information systems, consistent funding and an improved workforce.  

 
The Cabinet was asked to accept the recommendations and adopt the Building Safety 
Strategy for 2024-2028 and give authorisation to the Director of Housing & 
Placemaking to amend the strategy to address any future changes brought in through 
legislation. 
 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted. 

- Director of Housing & Placemaking affirmed that most of Council properties 
were up to date with fire risk assessments and remedial action needed bar one 
or two cases. Action was needed to gain access to these properties. All 
assessments had been reported to the Social Housing Regulator as required. 



 

 

- Although a 24-hour timescale for reporting and acknowledgment of building 
safety complaints was established, no set timescale could be given for remedial 
action to be taken. It was explained that it depended on the work, however 
where there were structural defects in a building, the response time was 24 
hours. Where damp and mold were an issue, categories were assigned as to 
the severity, which would initiate different procedures and response times. 
There were no timescales stated in the policy however it was noted the Council 
were following government guidelines that stated response time should be 
within 14 days.  
 

 
RESOLVED 
 

1. To Adopt the Building Safety Strategy at Appendix 1 setting out the Council’s 
vision and strategic approach to safety in high-rise, higher risk buildings for the 
period 23 July 2024 to 31 December 2028. 

 
2. To delegate authority to the Director of Placemaking & Housing, following 

consultation with the Lead Member for Housing Services, Private Renters, and 
Planning, to amend the BSS in order to address future changes brought in 
through legislation or guidance. 
 

Reasons for decision  
 

Robust strategies are widely recognised as essential to the delivery of local 
authorities' housing functions. This is the first Building Safety Strategy which has been 
developed to ensure the Council is fully compliant with the requirements of the 
Building Safety Act (2022), the Fire Safety Act (2021), and elements of the Social 
Housing (Regulation) Act 2023, and other legislative and regulatory changes 
introduced and proposed following the Grenfell tragedy in 2017. 
 
The strategy details how we will ensure that buildings that are in the scope of the 
legislation are effectively managed, and our residents kept safe. It will be supported by 
several related individual policies and procedures, which are already in place, or are 
being developed and regularly updated. The strategy builds on the work already 
undertaken as part of the Haringey Managing Building Safety Programme, which, 
since 2021, has been implementing measures in response to, and in preparation for, 
the regulatory framework requirements. 
 
The development of a Building Safety Strategy is a key Workstream in our Managing 
Building Safety Programme that was established in 2021 and has since been 
incorporated into and adopted as a key commitment of our Housing Improvement Plan 
2023, which was approved by Cabinet in April 2023.  
 
 
Alternative options considered. 

 
Whilst Local Authorities are not required to adopt a specific building safety strategy, 
this should not be considered as a viable option for two reasons. Firstly, the Council is 
committed to adopting a Building Safety Strategy having agreed a Housing 



 

 

Improvement Plan and then carried out consultation with residents and peer 
organisations, which showed strong support for its objectives. Secondly, given the 
prominence of the Building Safety agenda following the Grenfell Tragedy and the 
introduction of the Building Safety Act 2022, having a robust strategy demonstrates 
the Council’s commitment to ensuring the safety of its residents.  
 

155. ADOPTING A VULNERABLE COUNCIL TENANTS AND LEASEHOLDERS POLICY 
AND A SAFEGUARDING POLICY  
 
The Leader of the Council introduced the report which set out how the Council would 
help its vulnerable tenants’ and leaseholders’ households access housing 
management services and sustain their tenancies. The policy was clear that 
supporting people to live well in the community was a core housing management task 
for the Council.  

It was noted that the policy further set out how the Council’s Housing Management 
services would work to prevent abuse and neglect of children and vulnerable adults in 
its own housing stock. The policy aimed to ensure that the Council’s overarching 
Safeguarding Policy was embedded and delivered specifically through its housing 
management services. The policy was clear that safeguarding is a core responsibility 
for everyone working in any capacity in or with any of its housing management teams.  

The Cabinet Member for Health, Social Care and Wellbeing commended work of the 
housing team in taking forward the review of the policies and reflected that they had 
taken account of recent safeguarding adult reviews and were helping ensure that this 
learning was held within the organisation. 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted: 

- In relation to having faster response times for vulnerable households with damp 
and Mold and minor adaptations, it was noted that the attached policy 
document did not define the time frame, and this was not the point of the policy. 
It was noted that, more broadly, there was a Damp and Mold policy in place 
agreed by Cabinet last year and there was a process in place where residents 
could contact the Council directly and then be passed straight to the repair 
service. There were categories for the seriousness of the damp and mould and 
responses according to this with any immediate threats to health resulting in a 
decant of the family whilst remedial works were completed and less serious 
works taking place with the family in the home. 
 

-  Councillors were not trained on using ‘consent cards’, and these were only 
available to staff and contractors and their use was also connected to the 
specific IT devices in use. It was noted that depending on the team in which 
they work, staff would be able to pass the information to a manager as a way to 
identify any concerns about vulnerability or safeguarding. 

 

 

RESOLVED  



 

 

1. To approve the Vulnerable Council Tenants and Leaseholders Policy at 
Appendix 1, having had regard to the Equality Impact Assessment at Appendix 
3. 
 

2. To approve the Safeguarding Council Tenants and Leaseholders Policy at 
Appendix 2 having had regard to the Equality Impact Assessment at Appendix 
4. 

 
Reasons for decision  

The review of existing policies on safeguarding and vulnerable tenants adopted for 
landlord services by Homes for Haringey concluded that the Council requires entirely 
new polices in these areas. The newly drafted policies set a new direction that is 
informed by best practice to underpin better services for its tenants and leaseholders 
and for their wider households.  

The Housing Ombudsman asked the Council in July 2023 to review the vulnerability 
and safeguarding policies used by its housing management services to ensure they 
are up to date and relevant. The proposed policies respond in full to the 
Ombudsman’s recommendations.  

The new policies help the Council meet the Social Housing Regulator’s consumer 
standards, specifically the Tenant Empowerment Standard and the new Safety and 
Quality Standard.  

Alternative options considered 

We could continue to rely on the policies adopted by Homes for Haringey in these 
areas. This option was rejected because those policies do not meet the Council’s 
needs or those of its tenants and leaseholders; because the new policies assists the 
Council to meet the Social Housing Regulator’s Tenant Empowerment and Safety and 
Quality Standards where the existing policies do not; and because the Council has 
agreed to follow the Ombudsman’s recommendations. Furthermore, the Council 
committed in its 2024-2029 Housing Strategy to review these policies.  

 
156. HARINGEY RESIDENT FEEDBACK POLICY  

 
The Cabinet Member for Resident Services Tackling Inequality introduced the report 
which sought approval of the revised Haringey Feedback Policy, that replaced both 
the previous Corporate Feedback Policy and the Homes for Haringey (HfH) 
Complaints Policy. The Cabinet Member highlighted the following: 

- The policy included the Council’s commitment to handle complaints in line with 
the current Ombudsman guidance. Additionally, it addressed how compliments 
and suggestions would be handled. 

- Central government had introduced a new procedure to standardise complaints 

made to LA’s. This revised policy addressed these new procedures. 

 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted: 

 



 

 

- Regarding what constituted a complaint or a one-off service failure such as 
uncollected bins, some contacts would be treated as one off service failures. 
However, if a service failure was repeated many times, the issue would then be 
treated as a complaint.  

- In response to questions regarding timescales about contractors, or third-party 
complaints, it was noted that there were different contractual agreements with 
third parties. For instance, if a missed refuse collection occurred, then 
contractually Veolia would have the opportunity to resolve this before it was 
treated as a complaint.  

- The Cabinet Member highlighted that every borough would be adopting these 
new procedures by winter and there would likely be some clarification issues 
regarding the definition of a complaint, service enquiry, or third-party obligation. 

 

 
RESOLVED 
 

1. To approve the revised Haringey Feedback Policy at Appendix 1 to apply to all 
complaints received by the Council. (with the minor clarification added to the 
report at paragraph 10.1 to read Where the complaint relates to a third-party 
contractor, we may refer the complaint to them to undertake the service 
investigation, where appropriate) 
 
  

Reasons for decision  
To clarify the Council’s approach to complaints by adopting a single complaints policy 
following insourcing of HfH functions and to ensure compliance with the respective 
new Ombudsman Complaint Handling Codes.  

  
Alternative options considered  
No alternative options were considered. It was considered important for consistency to 
combine the two previous complaints policies following the return of Housing Service 
to Council control, and we were additionally obliged to ensure compliance with the 
Ombudsman Complaint Handling Codes.  

.  

 
 

157. PROCUREMENT OF THE COUNCIL'S NON-DOMESTIC WATER, WASTEWATER 
AND ANCILLARY SERVICES CONTRACTS  
 
The Cabinet Member for Finance and Corporate Services introduced the report which 
sought approval from Cabinet to access YPO Framework Agreement 1181 and to use 
this to call off and procure a contract for non-domestic water and wastewater and 
ancillary services. This would be used by the Council for the four-year period 1 
October 2024 to 30 September 2028, with an option to extend for one year to 30 
September 2029. 
 
It was noted that the new contract would use YPO’s 2023-2027 framework agreement 
which allowed contracts to extend beyond the expiry date of the framework, and it was 
recommended to use this to award the Council’s non-domestic water and wastewater 



 

 

and ancillary services contract to Anglian Water Business (National) Ltd, trading as 
“Wave”. The value of the contract was based on current levels of water usage and 
known demand increases (with Leisure Centres coming back in house) is expected to 
be c£5m.  
 
It was further noted that the contracts would serve the Council’s non-domestic 
corporate buildings; non-domestic buildings within the housing portfolio, such as 
community centres and offices; and schools that have opted-in to the contract. 
Domestic buildings in the corporate and housing portfolio are excluded. Two leisure 
centres that have swimming pools were being insourced back to Council management 
on 1 October 2024 and the water requirement for these would also be included. 
 
In response to a question from the Cabinet Member for Climate Action, Environment, 
and Transport on what tools and support did Wave provide to help the Council monitor 
and manage water consumption, it was noted that the Council was aiming to carefully 
reduce all utility spend. It was explained that there were a lot of options within the 
contract to reduce water efficiency. This included water audits and water footprinting 
with a Council process in place to identify high consumption and unusual spikes in 
consumption to actively investigate. 
 
The Cabinet Member for Children, Schools and Families was pleased to note that 
schools were able to access this contract. 
 
In response to a question on any sites identified with unexpected high consumption of 
water, Markfield Park was noted. 
 
 
RESOLVED 

 
 

1. To approve the Council entering into an access agreement with Yorkshire 
Purchasing Organisation (YPO) to enable the Council to access framework 
agreement 1181, as permitted under CSO 7.01 b) (selecting one or more 
contractors from a Framework). 

 
2. To approve the award of a non-domestic water, wastewater and ancillary 

services contract under Yorkshire Purchasing Organisation (YPO) framework 
agreement 1181, to Anglian Water Business (National) Ltd, trading as “Wave” 
for the period of four years commencing on 1 October 2024 and expiring on 30 
September 2028, with an option to extend for one year to 30 September 2029, 
up to a value of £5m in accordance with CSO 9.07.1 d) (Contracts valued at 
£500,000 or more can only be awarded by Cabinet). 

 
3. To approve the resourcing of the Council’s Energy Team’s contract 

management and procurement costs through a rebate applied to the supplier’s 
invoices. This service fee is not expected to exceed 2.5% of the total contract 
value. 
 

4. That the annual and forthcoming year’s estimated expenditure, will be reported 
to the Director of Finance and Cabinet Member for Finance. 



 

 

 
 

Reasons for decision  
 

The Council considers it necessary to enter into this Contract to provide an 
uninterrupted water supply to the Council’s buildings and services, including corporate 
buildings; non-domestic properties within the housing portfolio; and schools that 
choose to opt-in. The Council needs to be able to supply water to ensure Council 
corporate and housing services can operate; and that schools opting-in have 
continuous water supply. 

 
There are at least 135 water supplies in the Council’s portfolio and resourcing is 
required for the Energy Team to manage the billing, queries, metering and 
consumption of these on a day-to-day basis. The Energy Team contract a third-party 
bill validation and data bureau service to assist with this management. Resourcing is 
also required to procure the contract every few years. A rebate from all the services 
and schools that use the contract will therefore assist in covering some of these costs. 
 
Alternative options considered 

 
Procure the Council’s non-domestic water by direct tender - This option would 
involve the Council running a standalone compliant tender process to secure contracts 
with the selected water provider. This approach is unlikely to produce the best results 
due to the relatively small scale of the Council’s water requirement compared to that 
of most large purchasing organisations. This option is therefore deemed unviable. 

 
For the Council to run a mini-competition through a different public sector 
buying organisation - The option of the Council conducting its own mini-competition 
was not recommended because the risks and costs, including the use of staff 
resources to write a service specification and conduct a mini competition, are not 
commensurate with potential benefits of retailer service efficiencies and savings. The 
Council is aware that there are other frameworks but as the retail margin is so small, 
the resourcing required to change supplier would not make the change cost effective. 

 
Do nothing - Due to the value of the Council’s annual water spend, it is required to 
have a contract in place. If a contract is not put in place, the Council may default onto 
more expensive out of contract rates that would not provide value for money, so doing 
nothing is not an option. 
 
 

158. MUSIC HUB LEAD ORGANISATION FOR NORTH LONDON  
 
Cllr Gordon recused herself from the meeting for this item. 

The Cabinet Member for Children, Schools and Families introduced the report which 
sought approval of the receipt of grant funding for Haringey Music Service to become 
the North London Music Hub Lead Organisation. The Cabinet Member outlined the 
following in her introduction: 



 

 

- It was agreed that amongst the five boroughs Haringey Music Services would 
take be the lead organisation in a new North London Music Hub programme 
funded by the Arts Council.  

- Haringey would hold the overall budget and administer the grant between all 
five boroughs. Each of the five boroughs would now have access to new 
equipment and instruments.  

- There would be no financial risk to the Council, as the grant the Arts Council 
has given also includes an administrative charge. 

  

In response to questions from Cllr Carlin, Cllr Hakata, the discussion was as follows: 

- It was clarified that the original funding that Haringey received for its Music 
Services would not be at risk as it would be absorbed into the one overall grant. 
In addition, the administrative charge would also be included. 

- It was noted that the National Music Education Plan mapped out ‘cold spots’ as 
to where area disparities were in music services provision across all boroughs. 
All consortiums would now see where these ‘cold spots’ were and could now 
share expertise in all areas. In addition, the Arts Council conducted an external 
quality assurance as part of the conditions of funding.  

 
RESOLVED 

 
 
1. To approve acceptance of the grant funding set out in this report (£2,341,580) 

to proceed with the proposal for HMS to be the Hub Lead Organisation for the 
North London Music Hub as part of the ACE Music Hub investment programme 
as permitted by Contract Standing Order 17.1 where the grant is valued at 
£500,000 or more. 

 
2. To agree that LBH will administer the funding to consortium members taking a 

top slice of 3.75% for the administration of the North London Music Hub from 
Consortium members namely, Barnet Education Arts Trust, Camden Music, 
Enfield Music Service and Music Education Islington. 

 
3. To agree that HMS will be the Hub Lead Organisation using a flow through 

model of grant funding to consortium members as per the suggested 
Department for Education funding formula. Each Hub Lead Organisation will 
receive a proportion of the overall Music Hubs programme funding amount 
based on the number of eligible pupils in each Local Authority area that the 
Music Hub serves. Ninety percent of the funding is distributed based on the 
total number of pupils registered on roll. Ten percent of the budget is allocated 
according to the Hubs’ share of the total number of pupils who are eligible for 
free school meals. This recognises that these pupils will need greater support 
from Hubs than others in order to take up certain musical opportunities.  

  
4. To agree the timely mechanism of receiving the Music Hub grant from ACE and 

payment to consortium members. 
 
Reasons for decision   

 



 

 

In common with other Music Education Hubs in England, the new geographies have 
been prescribed by the Department for Education. The North London Music Hub, 
consisting of five Local Authority areas is the smallest in London, typically other 
geographies include seven Local Authority areas.  

 
Considerations were given at the time of application as to which organisation would be 
most suitable for the role of Hub Lead Organisation. It was agreed with Heads of 
Service and Service Managers from Barnet Education Arts Trust, Camden Music, 
Enfield Music Service and Music Education Islington that Haringey has an outstanding 
and well-established Music Service and would be most suitable.  

 
This links to aspirations with the culture strategy and London Borough of Culture 2027 
project. 
 
Due to the competitive nature of the bidding process, there was some risk that 3rd 
parties such as Multi Academy Trust may apply and be successful. Not being the Hub 
Lead Organisation would possibly reduce influence, reduce service profile and also 
exclude Haringey from applying to be an ACE Centre of Excellence for one of the 
following categories: Inclusion, Continuing Professional Development, Music 
Technology or Pathways to industry. 

 
Top slicing 
 
Table 1 below shows the names of the Local Authority areas (consortium partners) 
that make up the North London Music Hub. Column two is the total value of each 
partners music hub grant, and column three is the contribution in pounds at 3.75% of 
the Music Hub grant. Including Haringey’s contribution as a consortium member this 
totals £66,097.60 for 2024 / 2025. Column four shows the amount that will be sent to 
consortium partners to undertake activity in their area.  
 

Local 
Authority 
area  

REVENUE 
 3.75% 
Revenue grant 
top slice  

Amount to 
fund 
consortium 
partners (£)  Allocation 

TOTAL (£) 
TOTAL (£)  

Barnet 523,903 19,646.36 504,256.64 

Camden 190,330 7,136.38 183,193.62 

Enfield 501,802 18,817.58 482,984.50 

Haringey 332,133 12,454.64 319,676.36 

Islington 214,417 8,042.64 206,374.36 

Totals 1,762,585 66,097.60 1,696,485.48 

 
 

The above amount although relatively low in terms of contract management is a 
workable figure, considering the consortium nature of the North London Music Hub 
partnership.  

 



 

 

It is extremely unlikely that Haringey Local Authority as the Hub Lead Organisation 
would incur any additional expenditure, which is outside of the top slice contribution.  
 
Amounts to fund consortium partners (column four), will be sent in four quarterly 
payments upon the Hub Lead Organisation receiving reporting documentation.  
 
Reporting documents required will be published in July this year as part of the 
relationship framework. Typically, this will involve reporting on the three strategic aims 
and five strategic functions, along with management accounts and Hub board 
minutes. 
  
Due to the current high performance of the Music Service, undertaking the Hub Lead 
role for North London is seen by many as a great honour and this will only help to 
strengthen the reputation of Haringey.  
 
Heads of Service from consortium members will form an Executive Leadership Team 
responsible for the operational and strategic work of the Music Hub. Heads of Service 
and Service Managers from consortium members have a joined-up approach and 
positive working relationship, endeavouring in doing what’s best for young musicians 
and their families.  

 
A separate Hub Board, independently chaired, will have a key role in monitoring and 
challenging the work of the Music Hub. The selection panel for the Hub board will 
consist of an inclusion lead, representatives of each consortium member, two 
independent members and a seat for ACE observers.  

 
The diverse and equitable membership of this Board will ideally be made up of: 

 
1. Youth Voice (Under 25s) 
2. Parent/Carer voice 
3. Representatives of each local lead partner 
4. Music Industries/ UK Music 
5. Different music genres artists 
6. Music technology professions 
7. Business & Legal 
8. Finance / Fundraising / Sponsorship 
9. Ambassador roles 

 
The Executive Leadership Team will develop terms of reference which all board 
members will need to commit to. These will be in line with best practice guidance and 
ACE guidelines. 
 
Accountability will come from peer review, independent quality assurance and 
constituent Local Authorities or in the case of Barnet Education Arts Trust, their 
trustees. All stakeholders have a role here given their importance of supporting the 
establishment, realisation & success of the North London Music Hub. It is felt this level 
of governance will provide assurances that the Music Hub is compliant with ACE 
requirements.  
 



 

 

Haringey as the proposed Hub Lead Organisation and consortium member will be 
responsible for: 

 
An area-wide strategic vision, shared values, and budget, monitored by a 
representative Hub Board. 
 
A strategic approach to supporting inclusion and progression so that young people 
can connect to local, regional, and national structures.  

 
A shared understanding and approach to considering environmental responsibility.  
 
A collective commitment to consulting regularly, researching, and analysing need, 
evaluating and monitoring the impact of programmes, keeping abreast of sector 
thinking and ideas (including through relationships with Hub Centres of Excellence), 
and using this evidence to ensure that resources, investment, and support can be 
effectively targeted. 
 
A strategic approach to identifying shared fundraising and income generation 
opportunities, with resources and capability directed at the use of government funding 
to leverage further investment. 
 
The identification of opportunities to realise economies of scale and reduce duplication 
by centralising expertise, resources, and processes.  
 
A diverse and more equitable range of musical activities, opportunities, teachers, 
instruments and equipment which is consistently available to more young people.  
 
A better supported and more collaborative workforce that has access to training and 
networking, resources, and career progression opportunities.  
 
A strategic approach to ensuring quality through performance management, 
monitoring and evaluation, quality assurance processes and peer assessment.  
 
More strategic and high-profile engagement by Music Hubs with significant place-
based infrastructure such as Combined Authorities and Local Enterprise Partnerships.  
 
Stronger communications and marketing which means that children and young 
people, families, and schools know about local, regional, national opportunities, 
prices, and subsidies. 
 
 
 
Alternative options considered  

 
Other local authorities could have applied, however there was partnership consensus 
that Haringey should put forward a bid on behalf of the North London local authorities.  
 
If Haringey did not apply, there would be no option to progress to an ACE centre of 
excellence in four areas: Inclusion, CPD, Music Technology and Pathways to industry.  

 



 

 

 
 

159. MODIFICATION OF THE PARKING MANAGEMENT IT SYSTEM (PMIS) 
CONTRACT  
 

Cllr Gordon returned to the meeting. 

 

The Cabinet Member for Resident Services and Tackling Inequality introduced the 
report which sought approval under Contract Standing Order (CSO) 10.02 1.(b) and in 
compliance with Regulation 72 (1)(e) of the Public Contract Regulations (PCR) 2015 
for the increase in the total contract value for the Parking Management IT System 
(PMIS) contract.  

 It was noted that this was a result of increased notice processing volumes due to 
expanded traffic schemes, all of which generate additional income for the Council that 
adequately covers the additional spend. This increase was to cover the remaining 6½ 
years of the initial 10-year contract term (i.e., from August 2024/25 to March 2031), 
thereby ensuring the continued efficient management of parking and enforcement 
activities. 

 

In response to questions from Cllr Emery, the following information was noted. 

- In relation to the number of PCNs issued reducing for each school street / LTN 
after implementation, this varied and was connected to how busy the street was 
and how closely drivers registered that they were approaching an LTN or 
School Street. 

- With regard to PCNs appeals or contested tickets, and ability to contact the 
Council directly on the matter, the Cabinet Member explained that all parking 
fines appeal processes, in general, including LTNs were governed by the 
London Tribunal service. This organisation had a strict code to follow and was 
a written only appeal journey process. 

- The address in Sheffield was a data centre for parking appeal documentation 
and this needed to be a secure centre, in accordance with GDPR rules, for 
holding and processing confidential information. The Council were not 
dissimilar to other boroughs in keeping this data outside London. Improvements 
had been made regarding the flow of communication between residents and 
the contract provider about the status of their PCN fines. Noted that residents 
were able to go online through the Taranto system and see the evidence that 
has been held against them. Residents were also able to track the progress of 
their appeal. A small minority of residents that were not able to use a computer 
to track and respond to their PCN fine could send their documents for appeal to 
Sheffield where it was logged. 

 

Further to considering exempt information at Item 25,  

RESOLVED 

1. To approve, in accordance with Contract Standing Order (CSO) 10.02.1(b), an 
increase in the total value of the existing Parking Management IT System 
(PMIS) Contract with Taranto Systems Limited from £4.35m to £19.1m to cover 



 

 

the initial 10-year contract term. Therefore, an additional expenditure of 
£14.75m is proposed to the remaining 6½ years of the initial 10-year contract 
term (i.e., from August 2024/25 to March 2031) including an estimated £2.51m 
for RingGo cashless parking transactions processing costs (see section 3.2).  
 

2. To approve the payment to Taranto Systems Limited for managing RingGo 
cashless parking transaction processing costs, totalling an estimated £2.51m 
for the remaining 6½ years of the initial 10-year contract term (i.e., from August 
2024/25 to March 2031). 

 

3. To note that the financial adjustments referred to in sub-sections 3.1 and 3.2 
above result in additional expenditure of £14.75m to accommodate increased 
enforcement activity and associated processing costs. This additional spend is 
adequately offset by corresponding increases in enforcement activity income, 
ensuring the contract supports the borough’s expanded traffic schemes, 
including LTNs and School streets. Future decisions on the retention of existing 
traffic schemes or the introduction of new schemes may change, which may 
require further updates / variations to the value of the contract.  

 

Reasons for decision 

On December 12, 2023, the Cabinet Member for Resident Services and Tackling 
Inequality approved an increase in the contract value for the initial 10-year term by 
50%, in compliance with Regulation 72(1)(c) of the Public Contract Regulations (PCR) 
2015. This increase amounted to an additional £1.44m (which is equivalent to the 
amount approved in the original contract award for the optional 5-year extension 
period), bringing the total contract value for the initial 10-year contract term to £4.35m.  

However, it's important to note that this was not a long-term solution, but rather an 
interim measure that allowed for further exploration of options. Since the procurement 
of the original contract, the service has expanded significantly, leading to the adoption 
of new parking schemes increasing processing costs to an unanticipated level. The 
implementation of new parking schemes, including low-traffic neighbourhoods and 
School Streets, has resulted in a 76% increase in the issue of PCNs and 
corresponding increases in notice processing and postage costs. 

This report now thoroughly considers the current situation and provides a longer-term 
solution to address the increased notice processing volumes due to the expanded 
parking schemes. The approval sought in this report is for a contract variation, which 
is now required to ensure the continued efficient management of parking enforcement 
activities. This decision supports the implementation of the Council’s strategic 
objectives and aligns with the Councils budgetary limitations, ensuring the contract 
remains viable.  

 

Alternative options considered 

Doing nothing: 

Meeting the Council’s monthly financial obligations to Taranto Services Limited under 
the PMIS contract is crucial, as failure to do so would be grounds for contract 
termination with no suitable alternative immediately available. This would disrupt day-



 

 

to-day operations, posing a risk to public safety and the discharge of the Council's 
statutory duties and causing significant issues with income derived from enforcement 
under normal operating circumstances. Inaction is, therefore, not an option. 

See further options set out in sections 5.2 to 5.6 of the Part B exempt report. 

 
 

160. MINUTES OF OTHER BODIES  
 
RESOLVED 
 
 
To note the minutes of the following:  
 
Cabinet Member Signing 
 
12 March 2024    11 June 2024 
12th March 2024 10am   13 June 2024 
12th March 2.30pm    18th June 2024 
18th March 2024    18th of June 10.30 2024 
19th of March 2024    18th June 4pm 2024 
21 March 2024    19 June 2024 
21 March 11am    20 June 2024 
25 March 2024    2 July 2024 
28 March 2024     

Corporate Parenting Advisory Committee  
27th February 2024 

8 April 2024 
11 April 2024 
12 April 2024 
16 April 2024 
22 April 2024 
9May 2024 
15 May 2024 
16 May 2024 
22 May 2024 
28 May 2024 
5 June 2024 
6 June 2024 
10 June 2024 
 
 
 
 
 

161. SIGNIFICANT AND DELEGATED ACTIONS  
 
RESOLVED 
 
To note the delegated decisions taken by Directors. 



 

 

 
162. NEW ITEMS OF URGENT BUSINESS  

 
None 
 

163. EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC  
 
RESOLVED 
 
 
 
That the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting as items 25 
to 31 contain exempt information as defined under paragraphs 3 and 5, Part 1, 
Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972: 
 
Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person 
(including the authority holding that information). 
 
Information in respect of which a claim to legal professional privilege could be 
maintained in legal proceedings. 
 

164. EXEMPT  - MODIFICATION OF THE PARKING MANAGEMENT IT SYSTEM (PMIS) 
CONTRACT  
 
As per minute 159. 
 

165. EXEMPT - MINUTES  
 
RESOLVED 
 
To approve the exempt minutes of the Cabinet meeting held on the 12th of March 
2024. 
 

166. NEW ITEMS OF EXEMPT URGENT BUSINESS  
 
None 
 
 

 
CHAIR: Councillor Peray Ahmet 
 
Signed by Chair ……………………………….. 
 
Date ………………………………… 
 
 

 


